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Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Darrel Nish, Mike Smith, and Jim Brown.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Travus Jensen and David Hendricksen. 
Public: Wes Johnson, Kody Potter, Kam Brown, Michael Bauer, Devaughn Guymon, Alan Brown, Jeannette Johnson.
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Jim Brown
Opening Prayer: Mike Smith
Approval for Meeting Minutes for January, 2020 (4) – Vaughn Rasband makes a motion at accept all four meeting minutes for January 2020. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous and the minutes are approved as written.
Financials for January 2020: Mayor Kozlowski states that the financials are a little different this month on the recommendation from the auditors and states that if any of the council members have any questions to ask Arlene Buehler and she can answer them. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to accept the financials for January 2020. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous, the financials are approved for January 2020.
Public Comment: No Comments.  
Resolution #2020-05 Reappointment of The Clerk-Recorder – Mayor Kozlowski reads the resolution to reappoint Arlene Buehler as the Town clerk\recorder and then asks for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to adopt resolution 2020-05 to re-appoint Arlene Buehler as Clerk-Recorder. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution #2020-05 is adopted and Arlene Buehler is re-appointed the town clerk-recorder.

Eon Wireless, Possible new internet – No Show.

 Mayor Kozlowski states that since they had not shown up for this meeting even after messages had been left, she would like to read a letter she had just received. She reads the resignation letter from Mike Smith. He is resigning because of the relocation of his family and gives the resignation date of February 28th, 2020. Mayor Kozlowski states that we will miss Mike and thanks him for his service and appreciates all of the hard work he has done. She also states he will be hard to replace. 
Horrocks Engineering to Award the Official Bid for The Winterton Farms Project- Mayor Kozlowski turns the time over to Kody Potter and Wes Johnson. Kody hands out a breakdown of all of the bids that was received and also a breakdown of the bid being awarded. Mike Smith asks if the bid winner was provided with the Charleston road standards book. Wes Johnson states that they have been provided it along with all the appropriate paperwork. He also explains to Darrel Nish a Winterton Farms resident as well as council member, the swale that had been previously discussed will be filled in as the shoulder and the red rock will not be replaced. Discussion as to who can remove the red rock takes place, and it is ultimately decided that the residents actually paid for it so they should get first option to take what they desired and then once the job starts the construction company will remove the rest and do with it what they choose. Wes Johnson states that the actual completion date is set for July 1st weather permitting. Wes Johnson then states that he recommends that the town award the bid to Bennett construction and also give the Mayor Kozlowski authority to sign all necessary documents to facilitate this job. When the contract is signed they will set up the pre-construction meeting and Wes Johnson will notify every one of the date. Darrel Nish asks if it is a normal procedure to require a job to be done in a 3 month period. Wes Johnson states yes it is and it is in the contract that they will get fined $500 per day that it is not completed after that date. He also states that they will be notifying the residents when their driveways will be blocked and need to make arrangements to work around the construction. Mayor Kozlowski asks for any further discussion, and then calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to reward the bid for the Winterton Farms project to Bennett Paving and Construction in the amount of $707,885.17, and also moves that they authorize the Mayor Kozlowski to sign the documents needed to move this project forward to completion. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
The Bid is awarded to Bennett Paving and Construction.
Cemetery Transfer Fee’s – Mayor Kozlowski states that we are getting more and more people coming and having their plots transferred and the town has not required a fee up to this point. She knows that other cemeteries do and realizes that we can only re-coop our cost on this procedure. She figures that the cost of the paperwork and time of employee’s that a fare fee would be $25.00 and asks the council how they felt about it. Michael Bauer asks the council if that would include within family members as well. The Mayor states, yes that would include all transfers, she just had to do one for her family in Wallsburg and she had to pay a $25 fee.  Vaughn Rasband asks what all this entails to transfer a plot. The Mayor states it takes Travus or Dave their time to look it all up and verify it , fill out the paperwork, and then they have the clerk and Mayor sign and stamp it before either providing it or mailing it to their home address. Vaughn Rasband then states he feels like that is more than fair for a fee of this nature. With no further discussion she asks for a motion to pass resolution#2020-06 adding a transfer fee for plot transfers in the amount of $25.00 for each transfer. Mike Smith makes a motion to approve the resolution # 2020-06 to add the plot transfer fee of $25. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution #2020-06 is approved.
Fiscal Year 2018-19 Audit Report - Mayor Kozlowski states that the town recently had the CPA’s come in and do the annual audit that we are required to have done by an outside company. The Mayor states that Arlene Buehler worked really hard on the audit and had everything that they had requested pulled and ready for them. The stated that they were impressed by the findings and were in and out in a few hours and they reviewed everything very thoroughly. Here is a copy of the audit report and there were only two items that needed correcting. The first being the capital project, debt service and cemetery fund accounts are not being reviewed even though there might not have been any transactions. So to remedy this issue we are changing the format of the financials to include these accounts. The second issue was the general fund and debt service fund was over budget and we will fix this when we amend the budget before June. These were the only issues they found that needed addressed. The Mayor states that she feels like the audit went very well. The Mayor asks for any comments. After no additional comments the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to accept the audit report. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

Audit report is accepted.

Mayor and Council Stipend Increase Discussion – Mike Smith states that the Mayor is in the office just about every day from nine until noon or later and she spends a lot of time going to meetings and serving on other boards that occupy a lot of her time and he feels like she deserves a lot more that the small stipend of $225 each month, he recommends that the town increase the stipend to $1,100 a month. The Mayor states that she appreciates the acknowledgment of her hard work and time and she feels like the council deserves an increase as well. Vaughn Rasband states that Mike has suggested this to him and has thought about and has hesitations about it not because the Mayor doesn’t deserve it but we just recently increased taxes and he doesn’t feel like it would be fair to add to drain on the budget, however he feels like maybe we should ask the residents and if they feel like it is warranted and they approve then he is good with it. Darrel Nish agrees with Vaughn. Mayor states that the $1,100 is too much to increase it and she would like to put it out there for the residents to have their input. It is suggested to have a public meeting next month to discuss it with the residents.

Clerk’s Insurances Allotment Increase – Mayor Kozlowski states that as the council knows that the town gives the employees an insurance allotment to go towards their health insurance. Part-time employees are given accordingly to the hours they work. Currently Arlene Buehler is getting $375 a month and she is almost working full time hours a lot of the time. She proposes that the town increase the allotment to $500 a month. Darrel Nish asks if that comes close to paying for her insurance. Arlene Buehler states not completely but the increase would help greatly. With no further comment, Darrel Nish makes a motion to increase the allotment to $500 a month. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

Findings, Recommendation and Decision of The Board of Equalization For Special Assessment Area No. 2019-01 (Winterton Farms Subdivision) and An Ordinance Confirming The Assessment List and Levying An Assessment Area No. 2019-01 (Winterton Farms Subdivision), For the Purpose of Paying a Portion of The Cost of Road Improvements; Establishing A reserve Fund; Establishing The Effective Date of This Ordinance #2020-01; And Related Matters. – Mayor Kozlowski turns it over to Jeanette Johnson who asks if there are any questions. Mayor Kozlowski ask Jeanette Johnson if any of the residents decide to prepay for their portion and the cost of the entire project comes in cheaper than was estimated will they get the different reimbursed to them? After confirming with the attorney she states yes that the town can make sure they get their money back to equal the amount that the rest of the residents will pay through their property taxes less the interest. Jeanette also states that the adoption of this ordinance starts a clock that allows the resident 25 days from the adoption of this ordinance to prepay their portion before it gets turned over to the county to be included on their property tax. Vaughn Rasband asks if the project comes in less than the amount estimated and say we have $100 thousand left over he thought we could use it to repair other roads in the town if the CIB approved it. Jeanette Johnson states, no the ordinance is very specific to the Winterton Farms roads only.  Discussion goes on about the different options or way to insure the residents of Winterton Farms pay only their portion or 25 percent as represented throughout the entire process. After clearing up any concerns about making sure they only are required to pay 25 percent, the council agrees to move forward. Wes Johnson asks to clarify the mention of change orders, even though they are not likely there is still a possibility for reasons unseen, for example if they remove the amount of clay they specified and they still have to remove a lot more or have to lay down some sort of water barrier that is not anticipated at this point, that will require a change order. Also don’t forget about the additional cost such as engineering and other fees that will still need to be added to the cost of this project. Darrel Nish wants to clarify something he read in the ordinance, he read on page three about this amount not to exceed and it includes a bunch of technical stuff and he wants to make sure that this isn’t an open door to add additional fees. Jeanette Johnson states that it is just the opposite, it includes all of that stuff and the language is meant to include and be as specific as possible and it can be very confusing. After no further discussion, Vaughn Rasband makes a motion at accept assessment ordinance # 2020-01 to complete the assessment area creation and set into motion the prepayment period of 25 days from this date February 6th, 2020. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Ordinance# 2020-01 Special Assessment Area No. 2019-01 (Winterton Farms Subdivision) is approved.

Application For Re-zoning For Property located 2323 West 3000 South, Owned by Alan Brown – Brian Preece states he was not at the last planning commission meeting but based on his last staff report this application and property fits all requirements to rezone this property to commercial and in his staff report he recommends rezoning the property to commercial C-1 as applicant requested. He also reminds the council that in the general plan it shows an access road that would run parallel with the highway but the road has not been created at this time which was one of the planning commission’s questions and suggestions at the previous meetings. Mike Smith asks Alan Brown if he has a plan or idea of what he is planning on putting in on this property. Alan Brown states it will be one of the approved business that is in the ordinance but at this time he has no definite plan. Vaughn Rasband states he doesn’t feel like the town wants to create any more commercial businesses that won’t bring the town revenue. Alan Brown states that if that is what they want to require it should state it in the ordinance. Vaughn Rasband states it is not written anywhere in the ordinance that they have to create more commercial either. Mike Smith asks if Alan Brown has an access from the highway. Mr. Brown stated no he does not, the only access is on 3000 thousand.  Mike Smith states that the town council has approached Heber City to attempt to allow a sewer line to be ran to the current commercial property up on 3000 south and if that happens then more businesses that generate revenue will be allowed to go in. Mike Also suggests that in the future the town council should insist that a certain percentage of revenue generating business. Discussion about the sewer or septic system goes on for several minutes until it is suggested that they move on and make a decision. Vaughn Rasband ask Brian Preece if there is a way to make some sort of agreement or requirement that they would put in certain kinds of businesses. Brian states he has seen it where there is an agreement signed prior to the zone change requiring these type of things. And now after it is rezoned they are entitled to all the rights under that zone. Another way to do that is to re-write the commercial zone ordinance and take out all business but retail, however he has not seen that and as he has mentioned before retail is not happening or expanding now. Also retail businesses are not the only source of revenue, property tax is also somewhat beneficial. Commercial property pay 100% of the value on property taxes and residential pays 55% and as for retail people look at the 7.25% and think that is a lot of money but the town only gets half of that so retail isn’t allows more profitable in some cases.  Discussion goes on as to the expenses associated with the larger business such as a convenience store there would be policing and other expenses that will go along with these types of developments. Vaughn Rasband states that it is reasonable to have more of an idea of what Mr. Brown plans on putting in there before agreeing to rezone this property. Mr. Brown states that they thought that they did until they started reading what was allowed and the other requirements that they will have to meet. Darrel Nish states that Alan Browns property does connect to Highway 189 just like the property northeast of him, they all have to access it from 2400 or 3000 south.  Darrel doesn’t feel like he should be excluded from that same opportunity, since they will have to use 3000 as a feeder road. He states Mr. Browns property has the same commonalities as the other properties why shouldn’t he have the same right. Wes Johnson asks the Mayor if the town is aware of UDOTS plans for highway 189 and 3000 south. Mayor Kozlowski states she was going to bring that up in her staff reports but she will announce it now. UDOT is planning on putting in a stoplight at that location and they are asking for her signature on the paperwork to get this underway. Wes Johnson explains that UDOT is asking the town to give them property to make the right away is equal along the highway rather than jog in as it currently does. Vaughn Rasband states that he feels like if you continue to allow properties along 3000 south where are you going to draw the line and stop commercial from coming on into town. Kam Brown states according to the ordinance their property is the last property that is currently in the town that would fit the profile to be rezoned commercial. Alan Brown states there is one other issue he wants to ask Brian Preece about, he wants to know what the best option would be for his other property on the other side of the street that he had split into 5 acre lots. After some discussion it is determined that this isn’t the issue at hand and after a little more discussion on the application the council and Mr. Brown agree to table the application until a future meeting. The Mayor calls for a motion. Mike Smith makes a motion to table this application for the rezone by Alan Brown to a future meeting. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
Jeanette Johnson reminds the Mayor that the council needs to make a motion to approve the finding of the Board of Equalization to satisfy one of the pages in the ordinance. The findings where that there was no comments from the residents during any of the three meetings and so the findings are that the town will move forward with the assessment area no. 2019-01(Winterton Farms Subdivision). Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to accept the findings of the board of equalization. Mike Smith seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

Staff Reports: Mayor Kozlowski- states the meeting with Heber City on the 21st regarding the sewer and it went very well. Wes Johnson adds that Heber had asked for some models and further information on capacity and they have been working on that and it is about ready. Discussion on how many ERU’s the town needs and how they determine that takes place before the Mayor continues with her report.  There is a water board meeting on the 11th, she asks if a couple of the council members could attend she would appreciate it. The Mayor again thanks Mike Smith for his time on the council and his work, this also means we are looking for a replacement so if anyone knows of anyone that would be interested please tell them to contact her at the Town Hall. Travus Jensen – reports that another one of the trucks are down again and he is making the necessary repairs and then it will be up and running. He has also got a new blade for the big truck that should be coming soon. The Mayor thanks him for all of the hard work he has been putting in making repairs and improvements. Brian Preece- nothing. Arlene Buehler – she is busy with getting the business licenses renewed in addition to all the everyday things going on. Vaughn Rasband – ask to hear about the stop light details and when it might actually go in. The Mayor states she has already mailed in her paperwork and to her knowledge they did another study and with the bad accidents that have happened it has become a priority. Mike Smith- Thanks everyone and say good-bye. Jim Brown – nothing at this time.
Mayor calls for a motion to adjourn. Mike Smith makes a motion to adjourn. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. 
Meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


